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January 25, 2017


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

This letter transmits an ordinance authorizing purchase of renewable wind energy from Puget Sound Energy (PSE) that will significantly reduce the County’s operational greenhouse gas emissions consistent with the County’s Strategic Climate Action Plan. King County’s purchase commitment will also help to catalyze investment in clean, renewable energy development in Washington State.

The legislation authorizes King County to enter into a binding Service Agreement with Puget Sound Energy under Tariff Schedule 139 - Voluntary Long Term Renewable Energy, known as “Green Direct,” to purchase wind-generated electricity from a new facility in Washington State. The Service Agreement commits King County to purchase the electricity for a ten-year term beginning in 2019 for specific facilities listed in Attachment B to the ordinance. King County will remain a full-service customer of PSE and will continue to partner with PSE on conservation and efficiency projects for the County and the community. Renewable Energy Certificates associated with this wind energy resource will be retired, ensuring that King County's electricity purchase is supporting development of additional renewable energy supply and that associated reductions in greenhouse gas emissions can be counted in King County's greenhouse gas emissions inventory.

Puget Sound Energy is offering the Green Direct renewable electricity option to local governments and large corporate users for ten, fifteen or twenty year terms with fixed initial prices and annual escalation rates. The Service Agreement requires commitment in 2017 to reserve adequate supply for King County operations and to allow PSE to match customer demand to electricity supply from the new facility.



King County’s commitment to purchase wind power for a 10-year term will:

· Further the Strategic Climate Action Plan goal of reducing total greenhouse gas emissions from government operations, compared to a 2007 baseline, by at least 15 percent by 2015, 25 percent by 2020 and 50 percent by 2030. Purchasing renewable electricity through the Green Direct program is projected to reduce direct emissions from King County operations by twenty percent.
· Significantly contribute to the requirement of Ordinance 17971 that the Wastewater Treatment and Solid Waste Divisions of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks be carbon neutral by 2025.
· Follow through on Strategic Climate Action Plan recommendations to partner with utilities to support development of increasing amounts of renewable energy resources, and to increase the County’s use of renewable energy.
· Use King County power purchases to catalyze the development of new renewable energy resources in Washington State over and above what is required by the Washington State’s Renewable Portfolio Standard.
· Provide greater certainty about future electricity costs for County operations.
· Demonstrate King County’s commitment to climate action and preference for fossil – fuel free energy sources.

[bookmark: _GoBack]As part of evaluating the Green Direct power purchase opportunity, County departments identified facilities with a high certainty of continued operation within PSE electricity service territory over the term of the Service Agreement, and quantified their projected electrical use and the reduction in greenhouse gas emissions that would be achieved with the purchase of wind power. County staff also evaluated the cost of electricity supplied by Green Direct compared to historic and projected price scenarios for purchase of standard power and found that the risk of higher incremental cost over the term of the agreement is minimal and is offset by the benefits of certain pricing for electricity supply and substantial, cost-effective progress in achieving the County’s commitments in the Strategic Climate Action Plan and the Environmental Sustainability goal of the King County Strategic Plan.

Thank you for considering this ordinance. This important legislation will help King County meet the ambitious greenhouse gas emissions reductions targets the Council unanimously approved in the Strategic Climate Action Plan and will demonstrate King County’s continued leadership in combatting climate change and supporting renewable energy development.



If you have any questions about this ordinance, please contact Megan Smith, Director of Climate and Energy Initiatives in the Executive Office, at 206-263-9605.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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